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[bookmark: _GoBack]	REGULAR MEETING OF THE GREENBELT CITY COUNCIL held October 9, 2006. 
Mayor Davis called the meeting to order at 8:02 p.m. 
ROLL CALL was answered by Councilmembers Konrad E. Herling, Leta M. Mach, Edward V. J. Putens, Rodney M. Roberts, and Mayor Judith F. Davis 
ALSO PRESENT were Michael P. McLaughlin, City Manager; Robert A. Manzi, City Solicitor; David Moran, Assistant City Manager; and Kathleen Gallagher, City Clerk. 
Mayor Davis asked that everyone observe a moment of silence in honor of former residents Kathleen D’Esposito, Emory Russell Kerr, Ann Perkins, and Greenbelt Pioneer Clayton S. McCarl, Sr. She then led the pledge of allegiance to the flag. 
CONSENT AGENDA : Mayor Davis asked to remove the minutes of the meeting of September 25, 2006, from the consent agenda. It was moved by Mr. Putens and seconded by Mr. Herling that the consent agenda be approved as amended. The motion passed 5-0. 
Council thereby took the following actions: 
MINUTES OF COUNCIL MEETINGS 
- Work Session, September 18, 2006 
- Work Session, September 27, 2006 
Approved as presented. 
RESIGNATION FROM ADVISORY GROUP : Council accepted with regret the resignation of Sherre Washington from the Public Safety Advisory Committee. 
APPROVAL OF AGENDA : It was moved by Mr. Putens and seconded by Mr. Herling that the agenda be approved as presented. The motion passed 5-0. 
PRESENTATIONS 
Prince George’s County Beautification Committee Awards : Last month, the Prince George's County Beautification Committee held its annual awards program at the Newton White Mansion. Several Greenbelt awards were presented, including those to St. Hugh's School, Mishkan Torah, Springhill Lake Apartments, and two areas maintained by the City's Public Works Department—Buddy Attick Park and the Southway entrance and medians. In addition, residents Mike and Kitty Geiger, 6816 Megan Lane, received the prestigious Golden Trowel Award for their six consecutive years of beautification awards. The Geigers attended the meeting to display the award and receive Council's congratulations. Mr. Putens also presented certificates to the City Manager on behalf of the Public Works Department. He stressed the sustained nature of the effort required over the six-year period to receive the Golden Trowel award and noted that the City was receiving sustained maintenance awards for the third year. 
Introductions – New Planning & Community Development Department Staff : Celia Craze, Director, Planning and Community Development, introduced two new staff members: Community Planner Tarek Bolden and Animal Control Officer Patti Brothers. 
PETITIONS AND REQUESTS : None. 
MINUTES OF COUNCIL MEETINGS : Mayor Davis requested two minor corrections on the minutes of the regular meeting of September 25, 2006. Ms. Mach moved approval of these minutes as amended. Mr. Putens seconded, and the motion passed 5-0. 
ADMINISTRATIVE REPORTS 
Mr. McLaughlin noted upcoming events, including the Fall Fest, the Health Fair, and the opening of postal services in the Municipal Building, 10-2 on Tuesdays through Saturdays in the Finance Office. He also announced that Greenbelt CARES was accepting donations of twin-sized sheets and blankets for the Warm Nights program. 
After commending the work of the new Greenbelt Community Foundation, Mr. Herling announced that the Utopia Film Festival would be October 27-29, and that events were scheduled for the International Festival on October 20 and 24 and November 4. 
Mr. Putens mentioned the county beautification awards event and the reception that was held at the Greenbelt Arts Center for outgoing County Councilmember Douglas Peters. 
Ms. Mach attended a Beaver Dam Creek watershed restoration group meeting and a Maryland Downtown Development Association program on green buildings. She noted the availability of tapes at the Municipal Building and, eventually, at the public library of the Advisory Committee on Education forum with the candidates for the School Board 
Mayor Davis announced the indefinite postponement of the zoning examiner’s hearing on the College Park pawn shop. She attended the COG conference on green buildings, the Greenbelt Arts Center reception for County Councilmember Peters, and the Lake Park Clean-up. She said the latter event had rather disappointing turnout, but she thanked the Recycling & Environment Advisory Committee for organizing and participating. 
LEGISLATION 
A Resolution of the City of Greenbelt Adopted Pursuant to the Authority of Article XI-E of the Constitution of Maryland and Section 13 of Article 23A of the Annotated Code of Maryland, (1957 Edition as Amended), Title, “Corporation-Municipal,” Subtitle “Home Rule” to Amend the Charter of the City of Greenbelt Found, in Whole or in Part, in the Compilation of Municipal Charters of Maryland (1983 Edition as Amended), as Prepared by the Department of Legislative Reference Pursuant to Chapter 77 of the Acts of the General Assembly of Maryland of 1983, by Amending Section 8, Titled “ Same—Quorum, procedure” to Clarify the Number of Affirmative Council Votes Required to Take Various Actions 
Mayor Davis read the agenda comments. Mr. Putens said he thought Council was still in need of additional information before making a decision. He said that, pending information he had requested from other municipalities and the City Solicitor, he would move that the matter be postponed indefinitely. Ms. Mach seconded the motion, which carried 4-1 (Roberts). 
NOTIFICATION OF REDUCTION IN COUNTY PERSONNEL AT LOCAL FIRE STATIONS : The Mayor read the agenda comments. Fire Chief Brian Rudy said the result of this change would be a two-hour gap in coverage from 3-5 p.m. beginning October 13. Ms. Mach said she recalled that when this matter was proposed two years ago, Chief Rudy had undertaken a survey of calls that documented the lack of response or delay in response that would result. She asked if anything had happened that would change that impact. Chief Rudy said, no, and that, if anything, calls during this time period had increased. In addition, the fact that Hyattsville, College Park, and West Lanham were also on the list to be cut would greatly magnify the problem. 
Mr. Roberts asked if the county offered any new rationale for making these cuts. Chief Rudy said the rationale continued to be purely budgetary and that the county can already see that its overtime budget, from which this funding is drawn, will be exhausted soon for the fiscal year. Mr. Roberts asked how the county could continue to tout its budget surplus while taking actions of this sort. Chief Rudy said it appeared that the surplus was not being directed toward public safety. 
Mr. Putens asked about the southern part of the county. The Chief said that situation was different because there are minimal volunteer personnel, with more paid county personnel on shifts 24 hours per day. 
There was discussion of the need to send another letter from the Four Cities Coalition requesting a meeting, copied to County Executive Johnson. Mr. McLaughlin pointed out that time was too short and suggested instead that the City send its own letter backing up County Councilmember Peters’ letter requesting a meeting. Mr. Roberts so moved, with a second from Mr. Putens, and the motion carried 5-0. 
MDOT DRAFT 2007-2012 CONSOLIDATED TRANSPORTATION PROGRAM : The Mayor read the agenda comments. She noted that in recent years there had not been much encouragement for public comment at the meetings held by MDOT on the CTP. Tarek Bolden, Community Planner, concurred, adding that the meetings are intended more for the purpose of informing the public of what the agency intends to do. Mr. Roberts asked about a new sound barrier project underway on the beltway in College Park near the Metro station exit. Mr. Bolden said he would review and make available to Council the criteria for beltway sound barrier projects. The Mayor said the City had previously noted to the State Highway Administration that these criteria were in need of revision. She added that not all such projects are undertaken with state funding, since in some cases a developer will pay for them. 
Mr. Putens made a motion that Council approve the sending of a letter to the Secretary of the Maryland Department of Transportation that would reiterate the positions taken last year regarding: the City’s objection to the ICC and the widening and extension of MD 201; its concerns about the University of Maryland Connector Road; and its support for the Purple Line (Bi-County Transit Way Study), the U.S. 1 Improvement Project, and the dedication of funds toward improving transit in the region, as well as additional funding for the Sound Barrier Program. He further moved that the City request that the funding allocated to the MD 201 and University of Maryland Connector Road projects be redirected to more worthwhile projects, such as the U.S. 1 Improvement Project. He further moved that the City support College Park in its efforts to have the U.S. 1 Improvement Project moved up on the county/state priority project list at least to a priority level above the MD 201 and University of Maryland Connector Road projects. It was understood that, like last year, given the agreement reached with Greenbelt Station, the letter will not indicate any opposition to the full interchange at Greenbelt Metro Station. Ms. Mach seconded the motion, which carried 5-0. 
PUBLIC SAFETY ADVISORY COMMITTEE PUBLIC FORUM – REPORT : The Mayor read the agenda comments. Council discussed some of the recommendations in the report. With regard to the suggestion that the City pursue an ordinance prohibiting leaving ladders outdoors that could be used for second-story entry, Mr. McLaughlin said this could provide an enforcement issue. It was suggested that the problem be brought to the attention of Code Enforcement staff so they could alert residents as appropriate. Mayor Davis also noted that this was exactly the kind of thing crime watch groups should be aware of. Mr. McLaughlin noted that a number of things had been in the works since the forum was held in late spring, and he suggested that staff draft a updated status report based on the committee’s recommendations. Council agreed with this approach. 
STATE LEGISLATION – DEADLINE TO REQUEST LOCAL AND BI-COUNTY BILLS : Mayor Davis read the agenda comments. Mr. Roberts asked if municipal planning and zoning authority would be raised again this year. The Mayor said she would rather work through the Prince George’s County Municipal Association on this matter. Mr. Herling said REAC was interested in a “bottle bill.” Mr. Moran responded that such a bill would more appropriately be statewide rather than local or bi-county. Mayor Davis suggested that REAC determine whether any of the environmental groups were proposing such a bill. In response to a question from Ms. Mach, Mr. Moran clarified that, unlike a statewide priority being pursued by the Maryland Municipal League, the City’s proposed bill to “increase the municipal share of the public safety surcharge” refers only to the surcharge for new development implemented by Delegate Ross’s bill of last year, which gives Laurel a higher percentage of the surcharge than other county municipalities. Mr. Roberts moved, with a second from Mr. Putens, that the City ask its delegation to submit by November 13 the above-referenced bill and a bill to prohibit the transfer of liquor licenses to gas stations. The motion carried 5-0. 
MEETINGS : Council reviewed the meeting schedule. 
ADJOURNMENT : A motion to adjourn the meeting was made by Ms. Mach and seconded by Mr. Putens. The motion carried 5-0. The Mayor adjourned the regular meeting of October 9, 2006, at 9:50 p.m. 
Respectfully submitted, 
Kathleen Gallagher 
City Clerk 
"I hereby the certify that the above and foregoing is a true and correct report of the regular meeting of the City Council of Greenbelt, Maryland, held October 9, 2006. 
Judith F. Davis 
Mayor 
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